
15 Crescent Rd., Suite 100, Greenbelt, MD 20770-1887VOL. 83, No. 3 DECEMBER 12, 2019

See TREE, page  12

See CRIME, page  8

G R E E N B E L T

An Independent Newspaper
eviewNews R

Inside Stories

GMS Spelling 
Bee, p.7

Festival of Lights 
Photos, p.12

See GAC, page  7

What Goes On
Monday, December 16
8 p.m. Council Worksession 
with Jane Realty Apartments, 
Municipal Building
Tuesday, December 17
7 p.m. Community Meeting 
on NCO Zone by Park and 
Planning, Community Center

Greenbelt’s annual Christmas 
tree lighting saw a great turnout 
on Friday, December 6. With 
cups of hot chocolate in hand, 
Greenbelt residents filled Roo-
sevelt Center waiting for Santa 
to arrive and light up the com-
munity tree. 

Mayor Colin Byrd and Coun-
cilmembers Emmett Jordan, Ju-
dith Davis and Edward Putens 
were all welcomed with a loud 
round of applause. It was Byrd’s 
first time attending the event as 
mayor. 

“It’s all just a joyful time. I’m 
glad to be a part of it and to now 
take a leadership role in helping 
to promote some of these festivi-
ties,” Byrd said. 

Whi le  the  c rowd eager-
ly awaited Santa’s arrival, the 
Greenbelt Concert Band Brass 
Choir performed It’s Beginning to 
Look a Lot Like Christmas, We 
Wish You a Merry Christmas and 
Dreidel, Dreidel, Dreidel.

Santa arrived in his fire truck 
not too long after that. He and 
Mrs. Claus were met with thun-
derous applause from the crowd, 
especially from all of the kids in 
attendance. 

“I can smell Santa!” said 
Chris Cherry, performing arts co-
ordinator for the City of Green-
belt. “What does he smell like? 
Peppermint! And cookies, be-
cause he eats so many!” 

The band put on a perfor-
mance of Here Comes Santa 
Claus as Santa made his way to 
the stage, followed by his group 
of elves. 

Este artículo está disponible 
en español en nuestra página 
web www.greenbeltnewsreview.
com.

In a city council worksession 
on December 4 at the Franklin 
Park Leasing Center, Greenbelt 
Police Chief Richard Bowers 
noted that there has been a lower 
crime rate in the complex and 
his department believes that the 
continuing close collaboration 
between the police and Franklin 
Park is a key factor.  

Overall, the totals are the 
classes of crime reported to the 
FBI for 2019 is down 13 percent.  
Eight crimes are reported to the 
FBI: murder and non-negligent 
homicide, rape, robbery, aggra-
vated assault, burglary, motor 
vehicle theft, larceny-theft and 

On December 8 the Greenbelt 
Arts Center (GAC) celebrated its 
40th anniversary with an informal 
gathering after a performance of 
The Phantom Tollbooth, attended 
by an audience of all ages.

According to co-founder Kon-
rad Herling, GAC was conceived 
as a cultural center that would 
promote a variety of the arts.  

Tree Lighting a Merry Moment
To Welcome Holiday Season

by Kaitlyn Cupelli

Colin Byrd leads the festivities at the December 6 tree lighting in 
his first holiday season as mayor of Greenbelt.
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Violent Crime Continues
To Decline in Franklin Park

by Cathie Meetre

arson. Comprehensive 2019 city 
annual statistics will be released 
early in 2020 and then summa-
rized in this newspaper.

This year, Franklin Park had 
no homicides and a 50 percent 
decrease in robberies after a spike 
in this class of crime the year be-
fore. (The homicide on Ivy Lane 
is included in the Franklin Park 
sector for reporting purposes but 
was unrelated to the complex.) 

It was noted that burglaries 
have traditionally been a large 
factor in the crime statistics but 
they are down 40 percent in the 
last year. Credit goes to the com-
munity’s management staff who 
are doing a great job of screening 
applicants, and to the alertness of 

“Everybody ready for some 
cold weather?” Santa asked 
the audience. “Let’s hear it for 
snow!” 

The Christmas spirit was then 
felt more than ever as everyone 
joined Santa in singing classic 
Christmas carols such as Deck 
the Halls and Jingle Bells. 

“I really do love the band,” 
said Jordan. “They’re so good 
and I love singing carols.” 

After the caroling had con-
cluded and Santa had arrived, it 

was time for the main event: the 
lighting of the Christmas tree. 
The crowd counted down from 
10 to help Santa before the tree 
was lit by beautiful multi-colored 
lights. The tree lighting helped to 
bring Greenbelt residents together 
and unite them all in the Christ-
mas spirit. 

“When you look around, you 
see such a happy vibe here,” 
said Vijay Parameshwaran, a 

Sharon, Mitzi and Jackie Foster sell mixed media art, jewelry and tote bags at the annual Fes-
tival of Lights Art and Craft Fair which took place in the Community Center on December 7 
and 8. See more photos, page 12.
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Enjoying conversation over breakfast at the annual Lions Club 
Pancake Breakfast are, from left, City Manager Nicole Ard, the 
Lions' Lion, Russel Dick and District 22 Delegate Nicole Williams.
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GAC Celebrates 40 Years at
Festive After-Production Party

by Matthew Arbach and Konrad Herling

The idea was born from the 1979 
city council election. Herling, 
then a resident of the Springhill 
Lake Apartments (now Franklin 
Park), was encouraged to run for 
council to represent another part 
of the city.

Herling recalled his father say-
ing that behind the screen at the 
movie theater was a stage that 
had been used by the Greenbelt 
Players early in the city’s history. 
Having been an avid supporter 
of the arts, Herling saw an op-
portunity to create a venue for 
cultural events that would “bring 
people together from the entire 
community working together on 
a common endeavor.” Addition-
ally, utilizing a building that had 
been vacant for three years would 
help revitalize the town center. 
This became a platform on his 

http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
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Letters to the Editor

See LETTERS, page 11

On Screen

A Beautiful Day in the 
Neighborhood (Auditorium)

After a jaded magazine writer (Emmy winner Matthew Rhys) 
is assigned a profile of Fred Rogers (Tom Hanks), he overcomes 
his skepticism, learning about empathy, kindness and decency from 
America’s most beloved neighbor. Based on the real-life friendship 
between Fred Rogers and journalist Tom Junod. “This is a movie 
that’s both entertainment and spiritual toolkit – take from it what 
you need,” says Stephanie Zacharek of TIME Magazine. 

Rated PG. Running time: 109 minutes

The Two Popes (Pop-up) 
Frustrated with the direction of the church, Cardinal Bergoglio 

(Jonathan Pryce) requests permission to retire in 2012 from Pope 
Benedict (Anthony Hopkins). Instead, facing scandal and self-doubt, 
the introspective Pope Benedict summons his harshest critic and 
future successor to Rome to reveal a secret that would shake the 
foundations of the Catholic Church. Behind Vatican walls, a struggle 
commences between both tradition and progress, guilt and forgive-
ness, as these two very different men confront their pasts in order 
to find common ground and forge a future for a billion followers 
around the world. 

Rated PG-13. Running time: 126 minutes

- Sandy Rodgers

Se Habla Español
Vaya a nuestra página web greenbeltnewsreview.com 
para ver artículos en español.
See our website, greenbeltnewsreview.com, for 
articles in Spanish.

Old Greenbelt Theatre
129 Centerway
301-329-2034

www.greenbelttheatre.org
Members Always $6.50!

Members' Kids Free!
Adults $9, Kids $6,  
Senior/Student $8

All shows before 5 PM: 
Adults $7, Kids $5

OC = Open Captions
CC = Closed Captions

DVS = Descriptive Video Service

Movies since 1938

SHOWTIMES
December 13th - 19th

The Auditorium
 A BEAUTIFUL DAY IN THE 

NEIGHBORHOOD (PG)
(CC)(DVS)(2019)(109 mins)

 Fri. 2:30, 5:30, 8:30 PM
 Sat. 2:30, 5:30, 8:30 PM
 Sun. 2:30(OC), 5:30 PM 

Mon. 5:30, 8:30 PM
 Tues. 5:30, 8:30 PM

 Wed. 2:30, 5:30, 8:30 PM
 Thurs. 5:30, 8:30 PM

IT’S A WONDERFUL LIFE 
(PG)(1946)(135 mins)

Sponsored by Greenbelt 
Federal Credit Union

 Sat. 11:00 AM - FREE!

Stage on Screen
 REMBRANDT (NR)(2019)

(95 mins) 
Sun. 8:00 PM

 Mon. 1:00 PM

The Pop-Up
THE TWO POPES (PG-13)

(CC)(DVS)(2019)(126 mins)
 Fri. 2:00, 5:00, 8:00 PM
 Sat. 2:00, 5:00, 8:00 PM
 Sun. 2:00, 5:00, 8:00 PM

 Mon. 5:00, 8:00 PM
 Tues. 5:00, 8:00 PM

 Wed. 2:00, 5:00, 8:00 PM
 Thurs. 5:00, 8:00 PM

  

Greenbelt Community Center at 15 Crescent Rd.
OFFICE HOURS: Monday 2 - 4 p.m., Tuesday 2 - 4, 6 -10 p.m.

15 Crescent Road, Suite 100, Greenbelt, Maryland 20770-1887
Phone: 301-474-4131; Fax: 301-965-8247

editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com (stories, letters, photos)
ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com (ads)

business@greenbeltnewsreview.com (billing)
website:  www.greenbeltnewsreview.com

Community Calendar:  www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/calendar

CIRCULATION   Circulation Coordinator:  Karen Yoho circ@greenbeltnewsreview.com
Greenbelt East: Contact Condominium Homeowner's Association
Circulation and Distribution information also available at:
	 www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/contact-us/distribution/

Published weekly since 1937 by the Greenbelt Cooperative Publishing Association, Inc

BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Cathie Meetre, president; Diane Oberg, vice president; Deanna Dawson, secretary; Ray 
Zammuto, treasurer; Tom Jones, Pat Scully and Sylvia Lewis.

DEADLINES: Letters, Articles and Classified Ads - 8 p.m. Tuesday. Display Ads 4 p.m. 
Monday, 8 p.m. Tuesday if camera ready. Materials for publication may be mailed to 
address above, deposited in our box in the Co-op grocery store (by 7 p.m. Tuesday) or 
brought to our office in the Community Center, 15 Crescent Road, during office hours. 
Mail subscriptions—$50/year. 
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Matt Arbach, Mary Ann Baker, Peggy Barrett, Ann Bauman, Kathryn Beard, Judy 
Bell, Judi Bordeaux, Melinda Brady, Jessi Britton, Rick Coleman, Jill Connor, Bill 
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Ellis, Angie Evans, Ana Fernandez-Napp, Kathleen Gallagher, Anne Gardner, Jon 
Gardner, James Giese, Bernadette Gormally, Jim Gray, Carol Griffith, Mary Halford, 
Amy Hansen, Peggy Higgins, Donna Hoffmeister, Larry Hull, Ginny Jones, Jeff 
Jones, Tom Jones, Suzette Joyner, Jennifer Moser Jurling, Lesley Kash, Elisabeth  
Kevorkian, Sun Kim, Sue Krofchik, Sandra Lange, Sylvia Lewis, Jim Link, Marcie 
Lissauer, Chris Logan, Linda Lucas, Marc Manheimer, Joan Marionni, Kathleen  
McFarland, Cathie Meetre, Jessica Michaca Silva, Mary Moien, Elaine Nakash,  
Carolina Napp-Avelli, Patricia Novinski, Diane Oberg, Marylee Platt, Julie Rapp,  
Peter Reppert, Maya Robinson, Sandy Rodgers, JoEllen Sarff, Pat Scully, Carl Seely, 
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Turkiewicz, Alan Turnbull, Jamie Voytsekhovska, Cameron Weekes, Lynn White, Janice 
Wolf, Karen Yoho, Ray Zammuto, Stan Zirkin and Dea Zugby.

News Review
Greenbelt
AN INDEPENDENT NEWSPAPER

Alfred M. Skolnik, President, 1959-1977

Elaine Skolnik, President, 1977-1985 

Mary Lou Williamson, Editor Emerita

Gary Childs, Editor

Send Your Holiday Greetings
The News Review will publish Holiday Greetings

in the December 19 issue of this paper.
The ad desk is open on Mondays 2 to 4 p.m. and 

Tuesdays 2 to 4 and 6 to 8 p.m.
Deadline 4 p.m. Monday, December 16

Holiday Hours and Deadlines
Please note changes in office hours and deadlines that 
will be in effect for the two issues published in the up-
coming holiday weeks. 

December 26 issue
Office hours: 
Friday, December 20 2-4pm
Sunday, December 22 2-4pm and 6-8pm
DEADLINE: Sunday, December 22 8pm

January 2 issue
Office hours:
Friday, December 27 2-4pm
Sunday, December 29 2-4pm and 6-8pm 
DEADLINE: Sunday, December 29 8pm

Corrections
In the December 5 News 

Review article about the Bu-
reau of Engraving and Print-
ing considering a move to the 
Beltsville Agricultural Research 
Center, the quote: ‘They don’t 
want comments, negative com-
ments, obviously,’ was given 
by Jane Young and not by 
Marcia Van Horn as the article 
stated.

In the December 5 issue, the 
article misstated the religious 
affiliation percentages that were 
the intent of Greenbelt’s plan-
ners. Those percentages should 
have been 63 percent Protes-
tant, 30 percent Catholic and 7 
percent Jewish.

Our Carriers Bring 
Holiday Greetings 

With a December issue of the newspaper, the Greenbelt News 
Review distributes an envelope that requests tips for carriers. Place 
a tip in the envelope, stamp it and mail it to the carrier’s address 
on the front of the envelope. If you write a check, make it out to 
the carrier – not the newspaper. All tips go directly to the carriers. 

Though they are paid a nominal sum each week, this extra token 
of appreciation means a lot. Their tips and pay teach the younger 
ones about how to work, maintain a good attitude and manage 
money. Carrier families with multiple routes find the income a real 
boost. It is notable that many of Greenbelt’s carriers become highly 
productive adults, taking this positive first work-world experience 
with them into success in later years. If your carrier is especially 
meticulous and reliable, delivers promptly and dependably and pro-
tects the newspaper from wind and rain, let them know how much 
they are appreciated. 

In the past three years, the News Review has improved its deliv-
ery service. Credit for this is due to Karen Yoho, whose guidance 
keeps the operation on track. Delivery staff Alan Burt and Amina 
Khalifa and her grandson Alexander are key links who supply car-
riers and fill boxes and racks. 

The holiday season affords all of us a chance to show apprecia-
tion and to provide encouragement for the efforts of these young 
people and at the same time to show understanding for any minor 
problems with delivery that may have happened during the year. The 
News Review thanks everybody involved for doing a great job, car-
ing about the community and braving heat, cold and wet conditions 
to bring residents their papers.

We Are Listening
This is a response to the let-

ter in last week’s issue; to the 
many discussions online; and to 
the concerned conversations we 
have all had with neighbors and 
friends about the Greenbelt Co-op 
grocery store.

As the Co-op’s directors, we 
are listening. Like you, we are 
community members who care 
about the future of our grocery 
store. We want to see it succeed.

As those of you who attended 
our annual membership meeting 
last month will know, the store’s 
sales are down and its expenses 
are up. What worked for many 
successful years is no longer 
enough to keep the store profit-

able. We are therefore making 
changes. We’re adding curbside 
pickup service. We’re talking to 
some great new vendors. We’re 
considering changes to freshen the 
store’s layout. We’re examining 
all expenses in search of potential 
savings. Thanks to the generosity 
of this community, we’re adding 
solar panels to the roof, which 
will greatly decrease our energy 
costs.

In the coming months, the 
board and staff will be welcom-
ing a new store manager, and 
be working through the inevi-
table bumps and surprises that 
come with a transition of that  

http://greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:business@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/calendar
mailto:circ@greenbeltnewsreview.com
http://www.greenbeltnewsreview.com/contact-us/distribution/
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Community Events

More Community Events 
are located throughout the 

paper.

“The Third Man”
GATe  Greenbelt Access Television

Friday Dec. 13 through  
Thursday Dec. 19
9 am, 3 pm, 8 pm

FIOS Channel 19,  
Comcast Channel 77
Streaming Live 

www.greenbeltaccesstv.org/channel-live-stream
Made possible by a grant from

Andy Zmidzinski

Greenbelt Police Has
13th Shop with a Cop 

The Greenbelt Fraternal Order 
of Police is proud to announce 
that their annual Shop with a Cop 
will take place Saturday, Decem-
ber 21 at the Target Store located 
in Beltway Plaza. This program 
partners needy children from the 
community with Greenbelt Police 
Officers allowing the children 
to purchase Christmas presents 
for themselves as well as family 
members. Each child is allotted 
a budget of $200 and is accom-
panied by Greenbelt Police Of-
ficers and department volunteers 
to make their purchases. The 
children are then brought back to 
a present wrapping party where 
they can enjoy lunch while they 
wrap their gifts. The children are 
selected to participate through 
nominations by their elementary 
school. This will be our 13th year 
conducting Shop with a Cop and 
to date the program has been able 
to assist over 240 children.

T h e  p r o g r a m  i s  f u n d e d 
through corporate sponsorship 
and community donations. Those 
who would like to donate to sup-
port this program can mail them 
to Greenbelt FOP, PO Box 94, 
Greenbelt MD, 20768 or drop 
them off at the Police Station in 
an envelope marked Greenbelt 
FOP/Shop with a Cop. For fur-
ther information, call Scott Kaiser 
at 301-474-7200 or email him at 
ctorres@greenbeltmd.gov.

Astronomical Society
Holds Solstice Party

The Astronomical Society of 
Greenbelt will hold its annual 
Holiday/Winter Solstice potluck 
on Thursday, December 12 at 7 
p.m. in Room 103 of the Com-
munity Center. All are welcome. 
Bring food to share.

Santa Visits Firehouse 
For Breakfast/Brunch

Here comes Santa Claus, here 
comes Santa Claus, right down 
Crescent Road. Santa will be 
visiting the Greenbelt Volunteer 
Fire Department on Saturday 
morning, December 14. This is 
an opportunity for children of all 
ages to meet and talk to him. The 
Ladies Auxiliary will be serving 
breakfast/brunch from 9 a.m. to 
noon with the Jolly One’s arrival 
anticipated at 9:45 a.m.

Breakfast will feature home-
made casseroles, scrambled eggs, 
sausage, bacon, rolls, juice, fruit 
and coffee, along with three pop-
ular cold cereals added to the 
children’s menu. There is a fee.

There will be a small gift for 
each child. Parents, grandparents, 
friends and neighbors are wel-
come to bring their cameras and 
video devices to capture the excit-
ing moments with Santa.

The firehouse is also partici-
pating in Prince George’s Toys 
for Tots. Consider bringing a new 
and unwrapped toy to the Break-
fast with Santa.

County Planning Hosts  
New Zoning Overview 

The Prince George’s County 
Planning Department will hold 
an initial community meeting 
on Tuesday, December 17 from 
7 to 9 p.m. in the Multipurpose 
Room in the Community Center.  
The purpose of this meeting will 
be to discuss the new Neighbor-
hood Conservation Overlay Zone 
(NCOZ), review the schedule and 
background, provide a brief over-
view of the work to date involv-
ing collaboration with the City of 
Greenbelt and Greenbelt Homes, 
Inc., and obtain community com-
ments and ideas of the Greenbelt 
neighborhood study and poten-
tial development standards.  All 
residents, property owners and 
business owners within the cur-
rent R-P-C Zone are invited to 
participate.  

Information on the zoning 
rewrite and the ongoing County-
wide Map Amendment proj-
ect is available at zoningpgc. 
pgplanning.com.  Electronic cop-
ies of the adopted new Zon-
ing Ordinance and Subdivision 
regulations are available on the 
County Council’s project web-
site at pgccouncil.us/ZOR.  For 
additional information or any 
questions about the NCOZ proj-
ect, email chad.williams@ppd.
mncppc.org or call 301-952-3171.

Concert Band Plays
At Mormon Center

The Greenbelt Concert Band, 
under the direction of Joan Rack-
ey, will be performing holiday 
music at the Mormon Visitor 
Center’s Festival of Lights on 
Monday, December 16 at 7:30 
p.m. Free tickets are required 
and are available online (visit 
the Greenbelt Concert Band’s 
website, greenbeltconcertband.org 
for the link). The visitor center 
is located at 9900 Stoneybrook 
Drive, Kensington.

Menu for Senior
Nutrition Program

The Senior Nutrition Food 
and Friendship program pro-
vides lunches for seniors Monday 
through Friday at the Community 
Center beginning at noon. Meals 
must be reserved by 11 a.m. two 
days ahead so that enough food 
is ordered. Call 301-397-2208 
ext. 4215.

All meals, which provide at 
least one-third of Recommended 
Dietary Allowances for older 
adults, include margarine, coffee 
or tea and skim milk. Menus for 
the week of December 16 are as 
follows:

Monday, December 16: Beef 
hot dog on bun, corn casserole, 
pear cobbler, coleslaw, cranberry 
juice.

Tuesday, December 17: Beef 
tamale stew, roasted diced po-
tatoes, hot spiced fruit, mixed 
green salad, cornbread muffin, 
cranberry juice.

Wednesday, December 18: 
Baked chicken leg with honey 
balsamic sauce, braised lentils, 
mixed vegetables, tropical fruit, 
apple juice.

Thursday,  December  19: 
Breaded pollock on bun, potato 
wedges, broccoli, fresh fruit, fruit 
punch.

Friday, December 20: Chicken 
noodle soup, teriyaki meatballs, 
confetti rice, sliced carrots, din-
ner roll, pineapple tidbits, orange 
juice.

December Art Share
Local artists are invited to 

meet up on Sunday, December 
15, from 2 to 3 p.m. in Room 
113 of the Community Center. 
This event is for teens and adults. 
Bring one to three pieces in any 
medium and join in a construc-
tive and informal discussion of 
everyone’s work. All experience 
levels welcome.

Parents Night Out
On December 13

Greenbelt Recreation Arts 
hosts a childcare art activity 
on the second Friday of every 
month, with the next one occur-
ring on December 13. Parents 
can drop off their kids, ages 4 
to 12, at the Community Center, 
Room 201, and have a relax-
ing night out. While parents 
are having dinner at a favorite 
restaurant, their children will en-
joy art activities, a pizza dinner 
and a movie. Children may be 
dropped off for all or part of the 
time, 5:30 to 8:30 p.m. Dinner 
will be served at 6:15 p.m. All 
children must be potty trained 
to participate. Advance registra-
tion and fees required. For more 
information, visit greenbeltmd.
gov/arts.

At Greenbelt Park
Wednesday, December 18, 

Military and Access pass distribu-
tion at Fort Meade Exchange. We 
are distributing military passes 
as well as Access passes (veter-
ans with disabilities) at the Fort 
Meade Exchange from 10 a.m. 
to 2 p.m. 

Toastmasters Meet
The Greenbelt Toastmasters 

Club will meet on Wednesday, 
December 18 at 7:30 p.m. in the 
Social Hall of Greenbelt Com-
munity Church at Hillside and 
Crescent Roads. The group offers 
professionals, students, stay-at-
home parents and retirees a sup-
portive environment to improve 
skills in communication and lead-
ership. For more information call 
240-542-8625.  

New Deal Café
Features Vegan 2019

On Monday, December 16, 
Reel and Meal will screen Vegan 
2019. The evening begins with an 
optional plant-based buffet at 6:30 
p.m. and the screening starts at 7 
p.m. at the New Deal Café.

Plant-based diets are becoming 
more popular though they remain 
the source of controversy today.  
This movie highlights what has 
happened in 2019 in the move-
ment toward plant-based eating, 
touching on important aspects 
of climate solutions, the loss of 
biodiversity through our land use 
practices, the health benefits, and 
the impact on sports. Discussion, 
with a question and answer ses-
sion, will follow the documentary. 

Reel and Meal, a monthly film 
series focused on environmental, 
social justice and animal rights 
issues, is organized by Beaver-
dam Creek Watershed Watch 
Group, Green Vegan Networking, 
Utopia Film Festival & the Prince 
George’s County Peace & Justice 
Coalition. This month’s program 
is planned by Green Vegan Net-
working.

For more about this film 
contac t  Cam MacQueen a t  
ncampbellmacqueen@gmail.com. 
You can also visit the New Deal 
Café’s e-calendar at newdealcafe.
com/events/reelAndMeal. 

Red Cross Blood
Drive Dec. 22

The American Red Cross will 
be holding a blood drive on Sun-
day, December 22 from 9 a.m. to 
2 p.m., at Mishkan Torah Syna-
gogue, 10 Ridge Road.

To register, call 1-800-733-
2767 or visit RedCrossBlood.org. 

mailto:ctorres@greenbeltmd.gov
http://zoningpgc.pgplanning.com
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Obituaries

ST. HUGH OF GRENOBLE CATHOLIC CHURCH
135 Crescent Road, Greenbelt, MD  20770

301-474-4322
Mass Schedule:

         Sunday 8:00, 9:30, 11:00 a.m.
         Saturday 9:00 a.m., 5:00 p.m.

  Daily Mass:  7:15 a.m.
Sacrament of Penance:  Saturday 3:30-4:30 p.m.

Pastor:  Rev. Walter J. Tappe

  Mishkan Torah Congregation
10 Ridge Road, Greenbelt, MD 20770

Rabbi Saul Oresky    Cantor Phil Greenfield
An unpretentious, historic, welcoming, liberal,  

egalitarian synagogue that respects tradition and  
becomes your extended family in the 21st century.

Friday evening services 8:00 PM  
Saturday morning services at 9:30 AM.
Children's Education, Adult Education, Socal Action, etc.
For further information call 301 474-4223 www.mishkantorah.org
Conservative and Reconstructionist

“Trustworthiness, wisdom and honesty are, of a truth, 
God’s beauteous adornments for His creatures.  These 
fair garments are a befitting vesture for every temple.  
Happy are those that comprehend, and well is it with  

      them that acquire such virtues.” – Bahá’í Writings

Greenbelt Bahá’í Community

1-800-22-UNITE
Greenbelt.Bahai.Info@gmail.com

301-345-2918
www.greenbeltbahais.org

December 15    10 a.m.
"Musical Joy at Holiday Time"

The PBUUC Choir led by Music Director David Chapman; with Minister Rev. Rachel 
Christensen; Worship Associate Jeri Holloway and Special Music

Our Annual December Choir service will feature holiday selections from many 
different musical traditions, including classical, spiritual, and Castilian.

Paint Branch Unitarian Universalist Church
3215 Powder Mill Road, Adelphi

Phone: 301-937-3666           www.pbuuc.org

Welcomes you to our open, nurturing community

1 Hillside Road, Greenbelt

Celebrating the  
300th Anniversary of  

Joy to the World this Advent

 Join Us This Sunday at  
10:15 a.m. for

Let Heaven &  
Nature Sing:   

Unabashed Joy

Greenbelt Community 
Church  
United Church of Christ

Christian Science Church
8300 Adelphi Road,  
Hyattsville, MD

The Lord is my light and  
my salvation. Ps.

Sunday School 10:30 a.m. 
Church Service 10:30 a.m. 
Wednesday meeting 7:30 p.m.

Worship with us at

G r e e n b e l t  B a p t i s t

Biblical
Confessional

Reformed
Gospel Centered

C h u r c h

Sunday School

9:15 am

Worship Service

10:30 am

Evening Service

6:00 pm

«101 Greenhill Rd. Greenbelt MD»
www.greenbeltbaptist.org

301-474-4212
   @GreenbeltBaptist

Catholic 
Community 
of Greenbelt

MASS
Sundays 10 A.M.

Municipal Building

ALL ARE WELCOME.

Mowatt Memorial United Methodist Church
40 Ridge Road, Greenbelt

Open hearts, Open minds, Open doors

 facebook.com/mowattumc
301-474-9410

Rev. Fay Lundin, Pastor

Worship Service 10 a.m. 
Christmas Cantata Saturday 6:30. 

Noreen McKinney

On Thursday, December 5, 
2019, Noreen (Snunny) Schultz 
McKinney died of colon cancer 
at her home in Greenbelt.  Snun-
ny was married to her husband 
Haven McKinney for 47 years. 
The couple had seven children.  

Snunny was born on October 
4, 1936, in New York’s Bronx 
borough to the late Jack C. 
Schultz and Noreen (O’Halloran) 
Schultz, who moved to Greenbelt 
in 1942. “Snunny” is the nick-
name her father gave her at birth.  
Later, he told her it meant “dar-
ling” in German, but the family 
came to find out that was not the 
case. Nonetheless, the name had 
taken hold and came to impart 
his intended meaning.

Snunny spent the majority of 
her life as a resident of Green-
belt, a source of pride for her 
due to the town’s strong sense of 
community, focus on children and 
the elderly and its folksy, old-
time neighborliness. She always 
had the best neighbors on West-
way’s 2 Court and, in particular, 
her current neighbors were espe-
cially dear friends.

As all who knew her can at-
test, Snunny was a lively, spir-
ited and highly animated person. 
Some might say there was an 
excitability to her nature, which 
was true, but she also balanced 
her sense of anticipation with her 

sustained sense of contentment.  
Known for her expressive and 
unmatched storytelling – regularly 
interrupted by her own peals of 
laughter – she never failed to 
light up the room and spark ex-
citement.

The key to her steady and 
hearty enthusiasm may well have 
been her love and appreciation 
for the little things in life. Snun-
ny took great pleasure in simple 
activities like driving around to 
see the Christmas lights, watching 
the colorful sunlight play across 
the interiors of her home, plant-
ing, nurturing and admiring her 
flowers and, of course, beating 
others at Scrabble and cards.

Professionally, Snunny worked 
for CNN during its early history 
in the 1980s and then started her 
own business with her husband 
(HLM Productions). There she 
was an extremely capable videog-
rapher and editor, with a special 
talent for scoring film and video 
productions with the ideal music.

Family and friends will all 
miss Snunny’s larger-than-life 
personality and wondrous nature. 
Her gifts were many, but her un-
conditional love was the best.  To 
Haven they express their gratitude 
for his selfless care during her 
illness and throughout their mar-
riage.

Mrs. McKinney’s daughter 
Kathleen, son Thomas and broth-
ers George J. and Jim J. Schultz 
predeceased her.  She is survived 
by her husband, children John 

Michal (Patti), Ginger, Jacki, Lori 
and Kim (Lisa); a sister Jacki 
Nelson of Greenbelt; six grand-
children, five nieces and nephews 
and a grandniece.

A memorial mass will be held 
at St. Hugh Catholic Church on 
Thursday, December 12, at 10 
a.m. Refreshments will follow at 
Grenoble Hall. In lieu of flowers, 
the family requests that those 
who choose to make a donation 
make it to the American Can-
cer Society or a charity of their 
choice.

Tula Long

Tula (Logan) Long died on 
November 24, 2019. She was 
born March 12, 1927, to Charles 
Logan, Sr. and Beanie (Rowe) 
Logan in Ariton, Ala., and grew 
up on her family’s farm along 
with five siblings. In 1945 she 
was selected from her high 
school graduating class to go to 

Washington, D.C., to work for 
the FBI in the fingerprinting de-
partment.

Tula met her husband in 
Washington and they went on 
to have five children. She was a 
longtime resident of Greenbelt, 
from 1952 to 1988, raising their 
children here. She retired from 
Montgomery Ward in Capital 
Plaza in 1983. After retiring, she 
spent many years doing child 
care, tending to families in the 
Greenbelt and Laurel areas, as 
well as caring for several of her 
grandchildren. She was affec-
tionately called Mum-Mum and 
Mema by her grandchildren as 
well as the children she cared for 
over many years.

Tula spent her entire life lov-
ing and caring for her family, 
close friends and neighbors. She 
was an incredible mother, grand-
mother and great-grandmother 
and would have soon been a 
great-great-grandmother. She 
loved all of her family, reaching 
out to keep in touch with her 
brothers, sister, cousins and even 
friends she had gone to high 
school with. She never knew a 
stranger. She touched the lives of 
many people, who considered her 
a second Mom. 

Mrs. Long is survived by all 
five children: Gwendolyn Long 
(Nickolson) of Pueblo, Colo.; 
Linda Long (Wampler) of Laurel; 
Charles Long (Dave) of Seaford, 
Del.; William H. Long (Billy) of 
Lauder Hill, Fla; and Larry Lo-

Tula Long
PH

O
TO

 C
O

U
RT

ES
Y 

TH
E 

FA
M

IL
Y

Noreen McKinney

PH
O

TO
 C

O
U

RT
ES

Y 
TH

E 
FA

M
IL

Y

gan Long of Alexandria, Va. She 
is also survived by grandchildren  
Kenneth D. Nickolson, Kelly S. 
Nickolson, Charles D. Long Jr., 
Amanda M. Lowery (Long) and 
Brandi J. Johnson (Long); step-
granddaughter Chrissy Caparella, 
and by seven great grandchildren.  

Mrs. Long is also survived 
by two brothers, Charles R. Lo-
gan (Butch) and sister-in-law 
Edna Earl Logan of Dothan, Ala., 
and brother Bill Logan, of New 
Brockton, Ala.

She was preceded in death by 
her parents, brothers Elmer Logan 
and Hayward Logan, sister Mabel 
Harden, sisters-in-law Jane Logan 
and Florine Logan, brother-in-law 
Bill Harden and son-in-law James 
Wampler.

Cremation has taken place; 
her family will spread her ashes 
on the Logan family farm in 
Alabama late next spring.  A 
Celebration of Life will be held 
on Friday, December 20 at 1 p.m. 
at Donaldson Funeral Home, 313 
Talbott Avenue (Route 198 West), 
Laurel. Phone: 301-725-1690 or 
410-880-4290.

http://www.mishkantorah.org
mailto:Greenbelt.Bahai.Info@gmail.com
http://www.greenbeltbahais.org
http://www.pbuuc.org
http://www.greenbeltbaptist.org


Thursday, December 12, 2019	          GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW 	 Page 5

City Information & Events
MEETINGS FOR DECEMBER 16-20

Monday, December 16 at 8:00pm COUNCIL WORK SESSION w/Jane 
Realty at Municipal Building, 25 Crescent Road Live on Comcast 71 and 
996, Verizon 21 and Streaming at www.greenbeltmd.gov/municipaltv
Closed Session immediately following this work session. Please 
see notice below.
Tuesday, December 17 at 7:00pm M-NCPPC NCO ZONE  
COMMUNITY MEETING at Community Center, 15 Crescent Road.  
Wednesday, December 18 at 7:30pm PARK AND RECREATION  
ADVISORY BOARD at Community Center,15 Crescent Road, 
Room 114 On the Agenda: Mayor’s Report, New Business, Old Busi-
ness, and Recreation Department Update
Wednesday, December 18 at 8:00pm LEGISLATIVE DINNER at 
Crowne Plaza, 6400 Ivy Lane. 

This schedule is subject to change.  
For meeting confirmation please call 301-474-8000.

VACANCIES ON BOARDS & COMMITTEES
Volunteer to serve on City Council Advisory Groups. There are 
currently vacancies on: Advisory Planning Board, Arts Advisory 
Board, Ethics Commission, Forest Preserve Advisory Board, Pub-
lic Safety Advisory Committee, Senior Citizens Advisory Commit-
tee and Youth Advisory Committee  

For more info: 301-474-8000

The strength of Greenbelt is diverse people living together in a spirit of  
cooperation.  We celebrate all people. By sharing together all are enriched.    

We strive to be a respectful, welcoming community that is open, accessible, safe 
and fair.

Are you retired?? 
Do you know how to swim? Want 
something to do 4 to 5 hours out 

of your day and get paid! 

We have the answer for you at 
the Greenbelt Aquatic and Fitness 

Center. 

Pool Managers and Lifeguards needed.  
Training will be provided. 

Go to www.greenbeltmd.gov/jobs  and apply to be a lifeguard.

This holiday season, consider making a Charitable 
Donation to City of Greenbelt’s Agency Funds

Consider donating at this time of year to the Agency Funds, which 
helps our neighbors in need.  Agency Funds are managed but not 
financed by the City.  All donations to the funds are used for the 
listed charitable purposes. Donation areas include the following:
The Recreation Department: funds used to support camp  
scholarships and special events. 
The Good Samaritan Fund: funds provide for out-of-town persons 
stranded in Greenbelt and monies for groceries for low income 
families with whom CARES is working.
Emergency Assistance Fund: funds assist Greenbelt residents  
at-risk of eviction.
Advisory Committee on Education (ACE): funds initiatives such as 
ACE scholarships.
The Greenbelt Theater: funds help keep the theater open.
Checks may be made payable to the City of Greenbelt. Donors 
may direct their donation toward one or more of the agency 
funds.  Donations are tax deductible and upon request a letter  
acknowledging your gift will be issued.  

Thank you to all residents who have contributed in 
years past. Happy Holidays!

OFFICIAL NOTICE-CLOSED SESSION  
PERSONNEL MATTERS 

In accordance with Section 3-305(b)(1) of the General Provisions 
Article of the Annotated Code of the Public General Laws of Mary-
land, a closed session of the Greenbelt City Council will be held 
on Monday, December 16, 2019, immediately following the Jane 
Realty Apartments Work Session, in the Library of the Municipal 
Building, to discuss the appointment, employment, assignment, 
promotion, discipline, demotion, compensation, removal, resigna-
tion, or performance evaluation of appointees, employees, or offi-
cials over whom this public body has jurisdiction; any other person-
nel matter that affects one or more specific individuals.
The purpose of this meeting will be personnel matters – Admin-
istration (Economic Development, Finance, Human Resources, 
IT, and Museum) Recreation, Public Works, Police, Planning, and 
CARES.
 
*The public may attend the Work Session of the City Council immediately 
prior to the closed session and observe the vote of Council to move into 
closed session.  Shaniya Lashley-Mullen, Administrative Assistant

RECOGNITION GROUP APPLICATIONS
The City of Greenbelt’s Fiscal Year 2021 Recognition Group 
Applications are available online at www.greenbeltmd.gov.  Please 
read the Recognition Group Information Policy Guide before 
completing. Completed applications are due by January 24, 2020.  

For more information please contact Cathy Pracht at  
cpracht@greenbeltmd.gov or 240-542-2196.

Holy Cross 
Thrift Store
Every Thursday 

10am – 4pm

Good, clean clothes for women, 
men and children!  

Shoes, jewelry, books, etc.

6905 Greenbelt Road
Greenbelt, Md.  301-345-5111

Our condolences to the fam-
ily and many friends of Snunny 
McKinney, who died this week. 
A longtime Greenbelter, she made 
her presence felt through her sto-
ries, laughter and enthusiasm.

Also, our sympathies to the 
family and friends of another 
longtime Greenbelter, Tula Long, 
who touched the lives of many 
people in Greenbelt.

Share your accomplishments, 
milestones and news in the Our 
Neighbors column. Send details 
of your news items to editor@
greenbeltnewsreview.com.

Homeless Resources
Discussions at Mowatt

The Thursday breakfast group 
will be held at Memorial United 
Methodist Church on December 
19 at 9:30 a.m. Greenbelt City 
Manager Nicole Ard will give a 
presentation on homelessness in 
Greenbelt and the many resources 
available through the city and 
county. The meal is free, potluck 
and all are welcome. Come to the 
front doors to Fellowship Hall. 
For more information, call Ellen 
Noll at 301-474-9410. 

Advertising Rate Change  
Effective with the January 9, 2020 issue, the Greenbelt News 

Review will change its ad rates and rate structure. 
The base rate (Tier A) will be $10 per column inch, up from the 

current rate of $9.80.
The rate for qualifying nonprofit organizations will be $7 per 

column inch, up from $6.70.
Discounts are available for those placing at least 45 column 

inches in a 13 week period. We have modified the discount struc-
ture significantly. 

The last rate increase was January 1, 2018.
For further information please contact the Greenbelt News Re-

view Advertising Department (ads@greenbeltnewsreview.com) or 
refer to our website (greenbeltnewsreview.com).

At the Maryland State House, on Friday, Dec. 6, at 10 a.m., Ni-
cole Williams was sworn in as District 22 representative to the 
Maryland House of Delegates. Shown are Speaker of the House 
Adrienne Jones, Williams, and her mother. Williams swore her 
oath on her grandmother's Bible.

Nicole Williams Is Sworn in
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Talk on Grief  
During the Holidays

Need help dealing with the 
loss of a loved one during the 
holidays? On Saturday, Decem-
ber 14 from noon to 1 p.m. the 
Maryland Health Alliance will 
offer a free lunch and seminar 
on managing grief during the 
holiday season and beyond at the 
New Deal Café.

RSVP to 240-473-2159 or 
email info@md-health.org. Lunch 
will be served. RSVPs are pre-
ferred, but walk-ins are welcome.

NOT at the Library
The Greenbelt  Library is 

closed until Tuesday, January 21, 
2020 for the installation of new 
shelving and carpeting.

During this closure, the Li-
brary hopes customers will visit 
nearby branches, such as those 
in New Carrollton and Beltsville, 
for their various library needs, 
including the Passport Accep-
tance Service at New Carrollton. 
The book drop at the Greenbelt 
Library is accessible for return-
ing items as regular due dates 
still apply to all items borrowed 
by patrons. Items may also be 
returned to any operating branch 
in the county.

Ready 2 Read Storytimes at 
the Community Center, Room 
202. Wednesday, December 18, 
10:15 a.m., ages 3 to 5, limit 
30 people; 11:15 a.m., ages 2 
to 3, limit 30 people. Thursday, 
December 19, 11:15 a.m., ages 
newborn to 2, limit 15 babies 
with parent(s) or caregiver(s).

Storytime on Screen at the 
Old Greenbelt Theatre. Monday, 
December 23, 10:30 a.m., ages 
newborn to 5. Bring a baby, tod-
dler or pre-schooler to listen to 
a story read from the big screen, 
see a short film and complete a 
craft.  Popcorn will be provided. 
No registration required.  This 
walk-in event is presented bi-
weekly on the second and fourth 
Monday mornings of each month.

All County Libraries will be 
closed Tuesdays, December 24 
and 31, and Wednesdays, De-
cember 25 and January 1, for 
the Christmas and New Year’s 
holidays. All regularly operating 
libraries will reopen on Thurs-
days, December 26 and January 
2 in accordance with established 
branch schedules.

Mowatt Annual  
Christmas Concert

Mowatt  Memorial  United 
Methodist Church will hold its 
Annual Christmas Concert Satur-
day, December 14 at 6:30 p.m. 
Renew the holiday spirit with 
classic Christmas hymns like O 
Come All Ye Faithful and What 
Child Is This. Jie Fang Goh and 
Alexander Kostadinov will dis-
play their four-hand talents on 
the piano. Join a host of singers 
and delight with the season. Re-
freshments will follow. Mowatt 
MUMC is located at 40 Ridge 
Road in Old Greenbelt.

Senator Pinsky Holds
Town Hall Dec. 14

On Saturday, December 14 
from 9:30 to 11 a.m. Senator 
Paul Pinsky will hold a town hall 
featuring Dr. Monica Goldson, 
the chief executive officer of 
Prince George’s County Public 
School System. The meeting will 
be held at Lamont Elementary 
School, 7101 Good Luck Road, 
New Carrollton. Pinsky will share 
a legislative update and answer 
questions. Time will be set aside 
to hear from members of the 
audience. Light refreshments will 
be served.

For more information, call 
240-391-3154.

Drop Us a Line! 
Electronically, that is.  

editor@greenbelt 
newsreview.com

mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:editor@greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:ads@greenbeltnewreview.com
http://greenbeltnewsreview.com
mailto:info@md-health.org
http://newsreview.com
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Doctors Community Health System is dedicated to helping you maintain and improve your 
health. Our network of care has offices at convenient locations.

Doctors Community Practices at Bowie 
(Primary Care) 
4000 Mitchellville Road, Suites B216 and 422 
Bowie, Maryland 20716 
301-327-0206 and 301-327-0247

Doctors Community Practices at Crofton 
(Primary Care and Family Medicine) 
2191 Defense Highway, Suite 201 
Crofton, Maryland 21114 
410-305-9622

Doctors Community Practices at  
District Heights 
(Primary Care and Family Medicine) 
6400 Marlboro Pike 
District Heights, Maryland 20747 
301-327-0953

Doctors Community Practices at Laurel 
(Primary Care and Diabetes Care) 
13900 Baltimore Avenue 
Laurel, Maryland 20707 
301-276-7396

Doctors Community Practices at Riverdale 
(Primary Care, Family Medicine and 
Endocrinology) 
6502 Kenilworth Avenue, Suite 100 
Riverdale, Maryland 20737 
301-278-8637

Doctors Community Practices at  
Temple Hills 
(Primary Care and Family Medicine) 
5859 Allentown Way 
Temple Hills, Maryland 20728 
240-273-4826

Metropolitan Medical Specialists 
(Primary Care and Family Medicine) 
8116 Good Luck Road, Suite 300 
Lanham, Maryland 20706 
240-283-7158

Health and Wellness Center 
(Urgent Care Inside Safeway) 
4101 Northview Drive 
Bowie, Maryland 20716 
301-284-0850

Schedule an appointment today.  Also, visit us at DCHweb.org.

Our experienced and compassionate team will also support your 
overall health goals by streamlining your access to additional 
Doctors Community Health System programs: breast health, 
digestive disease care, orthopedic services, surgical services, 
diabetes care and many others.

Quality Health Care
Right in Your Neighborhood

Same-Day Appointments • Most Insurances Accepted
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Get a head start on your holiday 
shopping… 
 

Apply for a Holiday Loan! 
Rate as low as 5% apr* 

       
Greenbelt Federal Credit Union 

112 Centerway 
                   Greenbelt, MD 20770 

             301-474-5900 
 
         

                  Go Green Today! 
             Apply online  

www.greenbeltfcu.com 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
*apr-annual percentage rate. Rate based on credit. Rate subject to change without notice. 

 

 

Advertising: Camera-ready - 2 Column Spread x __” 

Greenbelt News Review issue of December 12, 2019 

From: Greenbelt Homes, Inc.  

Maesha McNeill – 301-474-4161, Ext. 1128, December 10, 2019 

 

 
PRELIMINARY AGENDA  

GHI BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
Thursday, December 19, 2019 

GHI ADMINISTRATION BUILDING 
 
 

 

 
 GHI ADMINISTRATION BUILDING 
 GHI ADMINISTRATION BUILDING 

 

GHI ADMINISTRATION BUILDING 

A. Agenda item for a GHI Special Open Session Meeting on 
December 16, 2019 - starts at 7:00 p.m. 
 

• Approve a Motion to hold a Formal Complaint Hearing in 
an Executive Session Meeting on December 16, 2019 
 

B. Agenda items for the December 19, 2019 Board meeting GHI 
Executive Session -starts at 7.00 p.m. 

 
• Approve Minutes of Executive Session Meeting Held on 

November 21, 2019 
• Approve Minutes of an Informal Complaint Hearing Held 

on December 3, 2019 
• Member Financial Matters 
• Complaint Matters 

 
C. GHI Open Session – starts at 7.45 p.m. 

 
• Announcement of a Formal Complaint Hearing held in an 

Executive Session Meeting on December 16, 2019 
• Approve Minutes of Special Open Session Meeting Held 

on November 21, 2019 
• Approve Minutes of Regular Open Session Meeting Held 

on November 21, 2019 
• Staff Comments re: Administration Building Safety Task 

Force Recommendations 
• Finance Committee Recommendation re: Installing Doors 

on Open Garages 
• Finance Committee Recommendation re: Increased 

Electric Sub-Meter Credits to Members  
• Proposed Purchase of New Computers and Software for 

Staff 
• Companion Animal Committee's Revised Guide for 

Members with Companion Animals 
• Architectural Review Committee Report re: Gardening 

Sub-committee 
• Architectural Review Committee Recommendation re: 

Administration Building Front Entrance Make-over. 
• Buildings Committee Recommendation re: Revisions to 

Section X of the GHI Member Handbook 
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

To request a sign language interpreter for a board meeting,  
go to http://www.ghi.coop/content/interpreter-request-form, 
or go to the GHI Office (One Hamilton Place) or contact us 
by phone (301-474-4161) or fax (301-474-4006). 

Regular Board meetings are open to Members 
For more information, visit our website: www.ghi.coop 

 

campaign for a council seat.
Though Herling did not win 

a council seat that year, he was 
heartened that there was keen 
interest in an arts center and was 
able to secure the space with the 
theater owner, George Christacos, 
for $500 a month. Enlisting the 
help of people like Ken Voigt, 
Steve Hooper, Fred Baluch, Trix 
Whitehall, Lindley Darden, Rick 
LaRocca, Daryl Beard, Bill Ayers, 
Linda Curtis, Joyce Magnum, 
Shirley Hibbs, Tom and Angela 
Schreiber and John Ward, the 
venue was made ready from 
a technical and organizational 
standpoint.

The opening on December 
8, 1979, included classic films, 
dance, music, visual arts and 
even a Gong Show.

The arts center moved after 
June 30, 1988, when the rent 
tripled, to other locations such as 
Mishkan Torah, Capitol College, 
Springhill Lake Recreation Center 
and the city council chambers.

In the fall of 1993, the current 
location, a former realty office, 
was obtained, through the efforts 
of Marie Tousignant. The first 
event there was in December 
1993, with a production of The 
Lion’s Den.

Said Herling, “I hope that one 
day Greenbelt will have a new 
performing arts center that will 
offer an even wider range of arts 
opportunities for the community.”

GAC President Win Britt ex-
pressed pride over what has been 
accomplished over GAC’s 40 
years, and said that this year 
has been “plenty successful” all 
around. Yet, he also remarked 
on the challenges of selling live 
theater in a world dominated 
by online media. He said he is 
“looking to the next 10 years” 
to not only increase audiences 
and community participation, but 
to modernize the GAC facility. 
Britt sees the future in youth 
involvement in both shows and 
audiences, and GAC now offers 
lower ticket prices for kids and 
students. More community out-
reach and more sold-out shows, 
such as the current production, 
rank high on his list of goals.

All of the cast of The Phan-
tom Tollbooth expressed pride 
and excitement about being part 
of the 40-year milestone. Direc-
tor Jon Gardner was “happy to 
be part of it” and pleased by 
the abundance of energy this 
year, affording him the chance to 

Founding members Trix Whitehall and Konrad Herling reminisce 
about the early years of the Greenbelt Arts Center at the 40th  
Anniversary celebration on December 8.
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work with many of the perform-
ers from his last three shows, as 
well as welcoming some new 
faces. Actor Dave Buckingham 
viewed GAC as offering “great 
community theater,” especially 
the children’s shows. He was 
heartened to see young people 
excelling and being part of some-
thing beyond “sitting at home,” 
absorbed in video games. Actor 
Aref Dajani was moved by being 

part of a history of theatrical pro-
ductions and “something bigger 
than myself.” He said that it was 
proximity to GAC that led him to 
become a resident of Greenbelt 
Homes, Inc.

Britt said this anniversary is a 
chance for celebrating longevity 
and is focused on keeping con-
tinuity through the many options 
GAC is capable of providing to 
Greenbelt.

On October 23, 2018, the 
Prince George’s County Council 
adopted a new Zoning Ordinance 
and new Subdivision Regula-
tions for Prince George’s County.  
As part of the ongoing County-
wide Map Amendment project, a 
new Neighborhood Conservation 
Overlay Zone (NCOZ) is being 
prepared for the portion of the 
City of Greenbelt that is cur-
rently classified in the Residential 
Planned Community (R-P-C) 
Zone.

This part of Greenbelt includes 
the historic residential coopera-
tive, the Roosevelt Center, Green-
belt Library, Community Center, 
the forest preserve, Buddy Attick 
Lake Park and homes and apart-
ments near the historic core.  

The purpose of the NCOZ 
is to protect and preserve the 
unique development features and 
character of established neighbor-
hoods throughout the county and 
to promote new development that 
is compatible with the existing 
neighborhood character.  Mini-
mum criteria for the designation 
of an NCOZ are established in 
the new Zoning Ordinance; these 
will be addressed in a Green-
belt neighborhood study that 
specifies the development context.  
The Greenbelt NCOZ will also 
include development standards 
specific to historic Greenbelt; 
should the Greenbelt NCOZ be 
approved, the standards will regu-
late development, redevelopment 
and building alterations in the 
zone.  

The Prince George’s County 
Planning Department will hold 
an initial community meeting on 
Tuesday, December 17 from 7 to 
9 p.m. in the Multipurpose Room 
in the Community Center.  The 
purpose of this meeting will be 
to discuss the NCOZ, review the 

County Planning Department
Hosts New Zoning Overview 

by Chad Williams

schedule and background, provide 
a brief overview of the work to 
date involving collaboration with 
the City of Greenbelt and Green-
belt Homes, Inc., and obtain 
community comments and ideas 
of the Greenbelt neighborhood 
study and potential development 
standards.  All residents, prop-
erty owners and business owners 
within the current R-P-C Zone 
are invited to participate.  

Information on the zoning 
rewrite and the ongoing County-
wide Map Amendment proj-
ect is available at zoningpgc. 
pgplanning.com.  Electronic cop-
ies of the adopted new Zon-
ing Ordinance and Subdivision 
regulations are available on the 
County Council’s project website 
at pgccouncil.us/ZOR.  For ad-
ditional information about the 
NCOZ project or to ask ques-
tions, contact chad.williams@ppd.
mncppc.org or call 301-952-3171.

Chad Williams is master plan-
ner, Countywide Planning Divi-
sion, Prince George’s County 
Planning Department, Maryland-
National Capital Park and Plan-
ning Commission.

The winners of the Second Annual Greenbelt Middle School 
Spelling Bee, held Thursday, December 5, are, from left, Ishan 
Joshi (seventh grade), third place; Abraham Conneh (sixth 
grade), second place; and Hyrum Hudson (sixth grade), first 
place. Hudson will represent Greenbelt Middle School at 
the annual Prince George’s County Spelling Bee, sponsored 
in part by The Washington Informer. It will be held at the 
Clarice Smith Performing Arts Center Dekelboum Concert 
Hall on Friday, March 13 at 7 p.m.

GMS Spelling Bee Winners
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LISTEN to the 
NEWS REVIEW

Visually impaired 
may listen for free
Call Metropolitan 
Washington Ear

301-681-6636
No special equipment needed

http://zoningpgc.pgplanning.com
http://zoningpgc.pgplanning.com
http://pgccouncil.us/ZOR
mailto:chad.williams@ppd.mncppc.org
mailto:chad.williams@ppd.mncppc.org
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CRIME continued from page 1

FDA Approved Non-Surgical Knee treatment.  
End your Arthritis Knee Pain today! 
Imagine your life, free of  knee pain!

If  you are suffering from knee pain due to Osteoarthritis, degenerative  
arthritis, trauma or bone spurs, this is the treatment for you! The gel  
supplement injection is a safe and effective option that can relieve your  
knee pain.

If  you answer yes to any of  these questions, you are a 
candidate for this treatment:
•	 Have you been diagnosed with osteoarthritis?
•	 Does you knee pain wake you up at night?
•	 Do the activities you enjoy cause knee pain?
•	 Have you been told you need a knee replacement?
•	 Is it hard to go up and down stairs due to your knee pain?

Cl in ica l  S tud ies  have 
shown that FDA approved, 
non-surgical, all natural gel 
supplement injections can 
provide knee pain relief. This 
non-surgical treatment lubri-
cates your knee quickly. 

Arthritis & Pain Associates of  PG County staff  are trained 
in the use of  advanced, state-of-the-art musculoskeletal ultrasound to  
pinpoint the exact location of  the damage to your knee.

Barbara Taylor CPPM, CRHC
Office Manager

Arthritis & Pain Associates of  PG County
7300 Hanover Dr #201--Main office

Greenbelt, MD 20770
301-345-2676

Fax: 301-345-3105
Cell phone: 240-535-0207

Additional Location #1
7350 Van Dusen Road #380

Laurel, MD 20707
Additional Locations#2
9131 Piscataway Rd #310

Clinton, MD 20735

•	 Call 301-345-5600 and mention 
this ad for an appointment. 

•	 Or email: Apapgc@gmail.com 
•	 Or text: 301-345-3105 for an 

appointment 99% of  insurances accepted.

 

 

 

 

 

the maintenance staff to untoward 
activity.

Solution Rates
In response to a question, po-

lice representatives stated that, on 
average, crime solution rates are 
about 24 to 26 percent, which is 
about 5 percent better than the 
county overall. Crimes against 
persons, such as murder, rape 

and robbery, though, have a 70 
percent solution rate. He noted 
that such crimes have an inher-
ent victim involved from whom 
information is often available, but 
vehicle crimes, which are more 
numerous, are more difficult and 
time-consuming to solve because 
they are generally committed 
when nobody is around to see.

It was noted that, unfortunate-
ly, vehicle crimes are a serious 
concern in the city and are run-
ning much the same as in previ-
ous years and that the resources 
that must be used to solve them 
are significant.

It was also noted that there 
has been a significant increase in 
calls for service related to mental 
health and suicide crises. To re-
spond to this, the department is 
upgrading the training its officers 
receive on how to respond most 
effectively to these situations; the 
first such training takes place this 
month.

No Gang Activity
When questions came up 

about possible gang activity, 
Franklin Park’s Denise Knight 
responded that there has been 
no evidence of gang activity in 
the complex, but there had been 
some concern that some gang 
members might live there. She 
described how Franklin Park 
had engaged in a collaborative 
activity with city police and the 
Prince George’s County gang 
unit earlier this year, which was 
successful in identifying and 
removing individuals of concern 
who were not on the lease of the 
apartment in which they resided. 
Knight noted that the MS-13 tip 
line information has been shared 
by the Greenbelt police online 
and is available to management.  

Community Policing
Officer Carlos Torres has been 

the Franklin Park community 
police officer for seven years. He 
said that he finds the manage-
ment helpful and noted that they 
are very concerned about safety 
in the complex. Torres responded 
to questions from bike-oriented 
Councilmember Emmett Jordan 
on bike patrols. He said that 
Franklin Park is patrolled on 
bikes when the weather is good 
enough and that the younger 
children, in particular, were im-
pressed by their bike gear. In 
fact, on the first day of school, 
bike officers in full bike regalia 
were at the elementary school 
to greet the students as they re-
turned from summer vacation. He 

Veterans are honored with flags and flowers at the Greenbelt 
Veterans Memorial for Pearl Harbor Day on December 7.
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Pearl Harbor Day

City Notes
The Festival of Lights in-

volved most city departments 
and personnel. On Friday, De-
cember 6, the tree lighting event 
included a Santa visit and a free 
movie. The Youth Center hosted 
a Santa visit and an Elves Work-
shop. Greenbelt Station’s holiday 
gathering was Saturday afternoon. 
The Community Center offers re-
quest forms for North Pole Call-
ing: a call from Santa.  

Animal Control found homes 
for two hamsters, one dog and 
two cats. One stray dog was 
brought to the shelter and then 
returned to owner. Seven kittens 
are ready for adoption. WAGS 
put on a wreath and bake sale. 
The Shelter’s Amazon Wish List 
has been updated; donations are 
welcome.

Street Maintenance prepared 
one vehicle for snow and in-
stalled two salt spreaders. Spe-
cial Details put Christmas lights 
on the deer statue on Hanover 
Parkway.

Refuse/Recycling collected 
26.51 tons of refuse and 14.99 
tons of recyclable material.

Sustainability/Environmental 
gave a recycling presentation for 
Holy Redeemer School’s Environ-
mental Club.

The Youth Center hosted Kids 
Achieve Club, and the Com-
munity Center provided space 
for the Ready 2 Read program 
to insure continuity during the 
library closure.

The Aquatic & Fitness Cen-
ter, with the U.S. Marine Corps 
Reserve, is collecting new un-
wrapped toys for local families.

Therapeutic Recreation took 
27 seniors to Toby’s Dinner The-
ater to see The Christmas Story.

CARES’s Teresa Smithson and 
Danielle Rogal-Hudspeth attended 
a NARCAN certification course 
at the Prince George’s County 
Health Department.

Combined Properties donated 
gift cards for GAIL’s grocery Gift 
Card Program, with each Green 
Ridge House resident receiving a 
$25 gift card.

also noted that walking patrols 
and a golf cart are used to bring 
police officers into closer contact 
with residents and enable them to 
reach into the inner courtyard ar-
eas away from automotive access.

A number of questions from 
residents centered on safety in 
the complex, with some specific 
requests to attend to dark patches, 
trees blocking lights and other 
concerns relating to overall se-
curity; these were duly noted by 
management for action.  Head 
of Maintenance Mark Pauley 
confirmed that the number of 
security cameras has been in-
creased, but noted that they are 
mostly focused on high traffic 
areas such as laundry buildings. 
He confirmed that they are not 
as prevalent in the areas close to 
residential buildings.

Torres now has direct access 
on his computer to the camera 
feeds, which he noted was very 
helpful. He can be out on pa-
trol and immediately view each 
camera in real time. Maintenance 
staff on duty in the evenings and 
mornings now check on a regular 
basis that security lights are on 
at night.

Don't be a doormat! 
Be ON one.  

$29 gets you on 
thousands.

www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com

http://www.GreenbeltNewsReview.com


Thursday, December 12, 2019	          GREENBELT NEWS REVIEW 	 Page 9

Based on information released by the Greenbelt Police Department, 
www.greenbeltmd.gov/police 

Dates and times are those when police were first contacted about 
incidents.

Police Blotter

The Department is offering a reward of up to $1,000 for information 
leading to the arrest and conviction of a suspect in any of the unsolved 

crimes reported in the blotter.   
Call 1-866-411-TIPS.

People may anonymously report suspected drug activity by calling the 
Drug Tip Line at 240-542-2145.

Robbery
December 1, 3:10 p.m., 5800 

block Cherrywood Lane. A man 
was grabbed from behind as he 
was walking to his vehicle. Two 
other teens then punched him, 
took his wallet and broke the 
keys to his vehicle. They then 
ran to a black 4-door vehicle and 
fled. The injured man was trans-
ported to Doctors Community 
Hospital for treatment.

December 2, 4 a.m., 5800 
block Cherrywood Lane. A man 
approached a woman from be-
hind as she was walking to her 
vehicle and pushed what she 
believed to be a gun against her. 
He demanded her purse and then 
fled on foot. The woman was not 
injured.

Reckless Endangerment
December 4, 4 p.m., 7800 

block Hanover Parkway. A man 
fired several rounds from a hand-
gun in front of building number 
7804. He then fled on foot along 
with three others. No injuries 
were reported but several vehicles 
were damaged. The investigation 
is ongoing.

Fraud
November 27, 10 a.m., 2 

Court Southway. A man who 
claimed to be a police officer 
called a woman and told her he 
had an open arrest warrant for 
her and that she would have to 
open up a Bitcoin bank account 
to avoid having her bank ac-
counts frozen. She opened the 
account and deposited money 
into it. When she heard nothing 
further from the man she realized 
it was a scam. It is unknown at 
this time if the woman was able 
to recover the money.

Theft
December 3, 3:30 p.m., 6000 

block Greenbelt Road. An unat-
tached laptop computer was taken 
from a counter at FedEx on No-
vember 25.

December 3, 8 p.m., 6200 
block Springhill Drive. A package 
containing a television was taken 
from the front door area of an 
apartment residence.

Gift Cards 
at the 

CO-OP
Paid advertisement.

DON’T FORGET TO PLACE YOUR 
HOLIDAY AND YULE LOG ORDERS

Pies: Sweet Potato, Pumpkin, Apple, French Coconut...  
Cakes: Cheese Cakes (variety of flavors), Canolli Cake, Strawberry Shortcake, 

Obama Cake, Sweet Potato Cake, Mini Christmas Cakes, Buche de Noel, 
Carrot and others. Cookies, Brownies, Eclairs, Banana Pudding and 

Lou’s Homemade rolls.  Vegan and Sugar-free desserts can be ordered!
		              Open Dec. 23  and Dec. 24 from 9am to 6pm

MERRY CHRISTMAS 
AND A HAPPY NEW YEAR

from CHEF LOU’S DESSERTS

You must present coupon at time of purchase. One coupon per transaction

Place orders in advance with Chef Lou 
at 301-441-9560

$5.00 off any 
order over 

$25.00

 

 
Paying Annual Fees? 

 
Apply for a 

Visa Credit Card today! 
 

-No Cash Advance fee 

-No Balance Transfer fee 

-Fixed Rate is 9.9% apr* with 
no annual fee 
Go Green Today! 

Apply online www.greenbeltfcu.com 
Greenbelt Federal Credit Union 

112 Centerway 
Greenbelt, MD 20770 

301-474-5900 
*apr-annual percentage rate. Rate based on credit. Rate 

subject to change without notice. 
 

 
 

 

Burglary
November 28, 11:02 p.m., 

7500 block Greenbelt Road. Sur-
veillance video showed that a 
man entered the outer doors to 
the vestibule area of Safeway 
and then attempted to break the 
inner doors with a handgun. He 
fled on foot after he was unable 
to gain entry.

November 29, 11 p.m., 6500 
block Lake Park Drive. Three 
laptop computers and an e-ciga-
rette were taken after a residence 
was entered by tampering with a 
bedroom window.

December 1, 5:03 p.m., 6100 
block Breezewood Court. Money 
and an engagement ring were 
taken after an apartment was 
entered. There was no sign of 
forced entry.

December 4, 5:39 a.m., 7200 
block Hanover Parkway. Officers 
responded to a report of a burglar 
alarm sounding and found a bro-
ken window and an open door at 
the Hanover Park Pharmacy.

Vehicle Crime
A 2008 Chevrolet Impala sto-

len November 27 from 33 Court 
Ridge Road was recovered De-
cember 2 in the 100 block Cen-
terway.

An attempt was made to steal 
a vehicle in the 9100 block Ed-
monston Road on December 3 
after the locked vehicle was en-
tered and the ignition was tam-
pered with.

Two tags, Virginia USG4200, 
were taken on December 3 in the 
6100 block Breezewood Court, 
rear Maryland tag 113693T was 
taken on December 4 from the 
6900 block Hanover Parkway, 
rear Maryland tag 9DE1210 was 
taken from the 7700 block Man-
dan Road and rear Maryland tag 
6EB3152 was taken November 
29 from the 9100 block Edmon-
ston Road. The left rear tire was 
also flattened on the latter.

A tire and rim were removed 
in the 9200 block Springhill Lane 
on December 2 and a catalytic 
converter was removed in the 100 
block Westway on November 27.

Homes for Sale in 
Greenbelt 

 
COMING SOON 
7710 Hanover Pkwy #104 
Two bedrooms, two baths, 
fresh carpet, upgraded baths, 
pretty new tile backsplash. 
Such a clean and comfortable 
home! With a glass-enclosed 
terrace, this is a one-level 
living situation. A bargain-
priced find. Come see!  
OPEN HOUSE Saturday 1-3. 
 
6P Plateau Place 
Cheaper than rent! New 
siding, windows, doors, newly 
painted! This 2br 1 bath home 
sits on a bluff overlooking the 
forest. $130,000. 

 

Kim Kash 
301-789-6294 

kkash@caprikarealty.com 
www.caprikarealty.com 

 
 
	 Office: 410-571-4080 

The Greenbelt City Council 
met to hear almost all good news 
at its December 4 worksession 
with Franklin Park.  Held in the 
festively decorated leasing center, 
an informal conversation provided 
some encouraging statistics on 
the Franklin Park community.  

Franklin Park Manager Denise 
Knight led the team from Frank-
lin Park, there in force to answer 
questions and describe their ac-
tivities.  She noted that this year 
has been the management com-
pany’s most successful yet at this 
site, with Franklin Park boasting 
94 percent occupancy on average.  
Retention, which refers to tenants 
who stay after their initial year’s 
tenancy, is at 70 percent. This is 
high for a rental community. This 
is good news for the city as a 
whole because the more stable a 
population, the less problem there 
is with crime. (See separate story 
on security and safety topics.)

Knight, in response to ques-
tions, stated that there was no 
increase in rental rates from the 
year before. It is not an industry 
practice to incentivize people to 
stay; that is, there’s no lower-
ing of rent after the first year 
to encourage retention.  Instead, 
people stay for a variety of rea-
sons but good quality of life is 
a significant factor. Ultimately, a 
higher retention rate implies that 
residents are happier with their 
residency, which may mean dif-
ferent things to different people.

Councilmember Silke Pope 
said that she, as a teacher in 
Springhill  Lake Elementary 
School, has seen the effect of 
this increasing stability with more 
children staying at the school 
throughout their elementary edu-
cation.

Councilmember Judith Davis 
asked whether Franklin Park of-
fered shared housing, meaning 
that an apartment was rented to 
more than one lessee.  Knight 
responded that they did not and 
also stated that they required all 
people in the unit to be named 
on the lease, including when 
families were sharing the apart-
ment.  Furthermore, 10 percent 
of the units were rented by indi-
viduals or families with housing 
vouchers. Franklin Park did not 
use a quota system for vouchered 
residents.  

Several questions centered 
around the ongoing upgrade of 
apartments.  Knight commented 
that they were happy to see a 
good many individuals who had 
been there for 5, 10 or even 20 
years.  She said that upgrades 
to these classic apartments (of 
which there are about 500) were 

An Encouraging Franklin Park
Worksession with the Council

by Cathie Meetre

offered to residents. However, 
the upgrades (for example, new 
kitchens or bathrooms) are ac-
companied by a rent increase. 
Very few of the townhouses are 
still categorized as classic.

Recreation Facilities
Council presented a set of 

photographs of rundown play-
ground equipment and recre-
ational facilities. The photographs 
included a tennis court without 
a net, basketball courts with no 
basket, fractured asphalt and play 
equipment with peeling paint 
and poor surfacing.  They also 
observed that the map provided 
by Franklin Park showed more 
playgrounds than actually exist. 

Knight responded that the 
management team was working 
on revamping some areas in 2020 
based on a survey of residents’ 
desires, including conversion of 
the tennis court to other uses and 
additional basketball and soccer 
facilities.  

In response to quest ions 
about swimming pools, Knight 
said that although they have 
two swimming pools, one has 
significant maintenance issues 
and has not been open for the 
last two years. No final deci-
s ion on i t  has  been made. 
She also pointed out that the map 
shown was part of the original 
plans for the community and not 
all the playgrounds on it were 
built. This map is no longer on 
the Franklin Park website.  

The Recreation Department is 
preparing feedback on suggested 
plans for Franklin Park to rectify 
some of these concerns and coun-
cil encouraged Franklin Park to 
work closely with the department 
to coordinate.  

Maintenance
Franklin Park is fully licensed 

after passing inspections and 
complying with code enforcement 
requirements. It was a four-month 
process that required the city’s 
two inspectors to inspect and re-
inspect. Councilmember Edward 
Putens remarked that everybody 
did a great job and that it was 
the first time Franklin Park has 
had a license for two years in 
a row.

Davis remarked that in the 

past maintenance requests took a 
long time. Franklin Park Head of 
Maintenance Mark Pauley said 
they attempt to respond to calls 
within 24 to 48 hours and have 
upgraded their maintenance staff.  
He feels his current crew is the 
best yet.

Both Davis and Pope asked 
about windows and particularly 
about window guards to prevent 
children from falling out. Knight 
responded that they have been 
steadily increasing the numbers 
of window guards and childproof 
window locks, having gone from 
1,000 to 2,000 windows protected 
in the last year. They prioritized 
apartments where children reside.  

Franklin Park now has a dedi-
cated onsite pest control com-
pany and the situation regarding 
infestation has improved over the 
last two years. They have an es-
calation approach that can go all 
the way from an initial spraying 
to pulling out cabinets and appli-
ances if less stringent measures 
are ineffective.  

Animal Control
There was much discussion on 

dog facilities, with Pope support-
ing inclusion of a possible dog 
park and the provision of poop 
stations. Knight said that they re-
cently raised their rent surcharge 
to have a dog from $30 to $45 
per month, which is still less than 
average, plus an upfront $300 
nonrefundable fee to cover poten-
tial damage. There is no weight 
restriction on dogs, but there is a 
breed restriction. 

She remarked that previous 
experiments with dog poop sta-
tions were not successful because 
they were misused and the plastic 
bags taken but said a new initia-
tive combined with community 
education might be a possibility 
in the future.  Residents con-
cerned about feral cats were re-
ferred to the city’s animal control 
department for assistance with 
capture, spay and neuter services.

Recycling 
Concerns on recycling facili-

ties included a statement by resi-
dents that Franklin Park needs to 
be more recycling-friendly with 
See COUNCIL, page  11

http://www.greenbeltmd.gov/police
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CLASSIFIED ADVERTISING 

 

GREENBELT SERVICE CENTER

Auto Repairs & 
Road Service

A.S.E. Certified Technicians 
Maryland State Inspections

161 CENTERWAY 
GREENBELT, MD 

301-474-8348

RICHARD K. GEHRING, HOME IMPROVEMENT
SPECIALIST IN REMODELING & REPAIRS

CARPENTRY – DRYWALL – PAINTING
KITCHENS – BATHROOMS

SIDING – WINDOWS – DOORS – DECKS
LICENSED – INSURED – LEAD PAINT CERTIFIED

MHIC #84145
PHONE 301-448-8703

Law Offices of David R. Cross
Located in Roosevelt Center

115 Centerway
301-474-5705

Family Law
Personal Injury
Traffic/Criminal

GHI Settlements
Real Property Settlements
Wills and Estates

Over 30 Years of Legal Experience

 
 Traditional Funerals 
 Memorial Services 
 Cremations 
 Flowers 
 Caskets, Vaults, Urns 
 Pre-Arrangements 
 Large on-site parking 

Family Owned and Operated  
since 1858 

301-927-6100             
www.gaschs.com 

4739 Baltimore Avenue 
Hyattsville, MD  20781 

Continental Movers
Free boxes

Local – Long Distance
$80 x two men
$90 x three men

301-340-0602
202-438-1489

www.continentalmovers.net

RATES
CLASSIFIED: $3.00 minimum for ten words.  15¢ for each 

additional word.  Submit ad with payment to the News Review 
office by 8 p.m. Tuesday, or to the News Review drop box in the 
Co-op grocery store before 7 p.m. Tuesday, or mail to 15 Crescent 
Rd., Suite 100, Greenbelt, MD 20770.

BOXED: $9.80 column inch.  Minimum 1.5 inches ($14.70).  
Deadline 4 p.m. Monday for ads that need to be set up, including 
those needing clip art and/or borders. 8 p.m. Tuesday for camera-
ready ads.

NEEDED: Please include name, phone number and address 
with ad copy.  Ads not considered accepted until published.

Pet Care 
Services

 Long Work Days? 
Travel Plans? 

Mid-Day Dog Walking • Cat Care 
• and more.

301-260-(TAIL) 8245
info@maestrostail.com

www.MaestrosTailPetCare.com

Auto  Auction
4e JP Morgan Ct.

Waldorf Md, 20601
Dec 3 -Dec 17 2019

10 am Sharp
 

2012 Cadillac CTS
1G6D1E31C0102194

AUTOMOTIVE

1997 SATURN SL automatic 4 dr., 
74,960 miles, $1100 OBO.  240-481-
9190

HELP WANTED

LICENSED REAL ESTATE AGENT 
WANTED – Evenings and week-
ends. Guaranteed income. Please 
send experience and availability to  
greenbeltbroker@gmail.com.

SERVICES

COMPUTERS – Systems installation, 
troubleshooting, wireless checkup, 
anti-virus, firewall, etc. 240-601-4163.

LEW’S CUSTOM UPHOLSTERY – 
Free estimates, fabric samples, local 
business for over 30 years.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

PATTI’S PETSITTING – By a Profes-
sional Animal Care Specialist.  All 
types of animals!  Insured!  Reasonable 
rates!  References available.  Patti, 
301-910-0050.

KELLAHER MAINTENANCE ENGI-
NEERING, LLC – Plumbing, electrical, 
painting, drywall, LEAF REMOVAL, 
landscape design, flower beds, bucket 
truck services, stump grinding, pruning 
trees & removal, pole lighting, power 
washing siding & decks. Mulch & top 
soil delivery. Dkellaher@hotmail.com. 
301-318-5472. Insured.  Visa, Master-
Card, Discover.

LAWN & ORDER thanks the Greenbelt 
community for another successful year!  
In particular, Lawn & Order thanks 
those community members that dem-
onstrated their astute economic sense 
and superior aesthetic taste in utilizing 
Lawn & Order services. Call Dennis at 
240-264-7638.

HOUSECLEANING – Over 20 years 
in Greenbelt area!  Weekly, bi-weekly, 
monthly or one-time cleaning offered.  
Local references and free estimates 
available.  Debbie, 301-523-9884.

MISSY’S DECORATING – Serving 
Greenbelt for over 30 years.  Interior 
painting, wall papering. Free estimates.  
MHIC #26409.  Insured.  Call Missy, 
301-345-7273.

PLEASANT TOUCH BY GWEN – For 
facials and waxing.  301-345-1849.

FRANK’S VIDEO CONVERSION 
– Convert VHS tapes/8mm movies/
slides to DVD. (H) 240-295-3994, (C) 
703-216-7293

BUYING JUNK from basements, 
garages, attics, self-storage.  Robert, 
240-515-4700.

PAINTING SERVICES –Interior/exte-
rior painting; drywall work. Including 
sheds, fences, decks, additions. Over 
20 years’ experience. Please call 240-
461-9056.  

HEATING AND COOLING – We 
specialize in installing Mitsubishi duct-
less heat pump systems in Greenbelt 
Homes.  Call Mike at H & C Heating 
and Cooling, 301-953-2113.  Licensed 
and insured since 1969.

DAVE’S HANDYMAN SERVICE –
Drywall work, painting, light construc-
tion, gutter cleaning.  443-404-0449

ANGELA’S  HOUSE CLEAN-
ING – Cleaning your home like 
my own, at  reasonable prices. 
Reference available in Greenbelt. 
Ten years professional experience  
AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com or 240-
645-5140.

GREENBELT YARDMAN – Fall 
clean-up; blowing and raking, $25/hr. 
You supply the bags.  Please call John, 
240-605-0985.

HAULING & JUNK REMOVAL – 
Complete clean out, garages, houses, 
construction, debris, etc. Licensed & 
insured – free estimates. Accept credit 
cards. Mike Smith, 301-346-0840.

YARD SALE

INDOOR YARD SALE – College Park 
American Legion, 9218 Baltimore 
Ave., Sat. Dec. 14, 9-1.  Refreshments 
available.

http://www.continentalmovers.net
mailto:greenbeltbroker@gmail.com
mailto:Dkellaher@hotmail.com
mailto:AngelaLazo1@hotmail.com
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
















  



    

    

 
     
    

    
      



    
     















  
    
     

       
 
    

   
     




 

    
     
     



      

   
    
    


     


  



  
    


    
  
    

  
    
     

   
    
    


     
  
      
     



   

    



 

















w

Greenbelt Auto & Truck Repair Inc.
159 Centerway Road
Greenbelt, Maryland 20770

301-982-2582
www.greenbeltautoandtruck.com

A.S.E.

A complete service facility equipped to 
perform all service requirements that your 
manufacturer recommends to comply with 
Preventive Maintenance service sched-
ules & extended warranty programs!  Also, 
routine repairs that keep your vehicles 
operating safely and reliably.

Master Certified Technicians

Auto-body, collision repairs and theft recovery damage
A.S.E. Certified Technicians, 
Insurance Claims Welcome.

Free estimates, please call for appointment

Letters continued from page 2
magnitude. The board and man-
agement will be trying new things 
in an effort to add to our custom-
er base and increase sales. Some 
of our ideas will work, and surely 
some will not.

So we ask you to work with 
us. If you are unhappy about 
something at the store, talk to us. 
We are listening.

This store belongs to all of 
us, not some corporation making 
decisions from far away. If you’re 
not already a member, join the 
Co-op. More importantly, shop 
at the store. If you have the time 
and inclination, pitch in by vol-
unteering on a board committee. 
Help us to make it better.

Co-op Board of Directors
Bill Jones, Linda Ivy, Joe Timer, 
Kim Kash, Barbara Ford, Amy 

Drew, Donna Peterson

Deadline Sunday
For Comments

Help preserve Beltsville Agri-
cultural Research Center (BARC) 
land. If you are concerned about 
runoff, traffic, security features 
and losing our precious green-
space at BARC from the pro-
posed industrial manufacturing 
facility, please submit written 
comments about the proposed 
action to BEP-EIS@usace.army.
mil. Comments must be emailed 
or postmarked no later than De-
cember 15. There is also a little-
discussed no action option. No 
other site option will be consid-
ered unless an environmental im-
pact study (which includes public 
comments) doesn’t approve this 
site. It’s also important to contact 
our legislators as soon as pos-
sible so that they can weigh in to 
represent us.

For information about the Bu-
reau of Engraving & Printing 
project go to nab.usace.army.mil/
home/bep-replacement-project.

John Lippert
Chair, GreenACES/Green Team

Jane Young
Member, GreenACES/Green Team

Co-op: Use or Lose?
Just imagine Roosevelt Center 

with an empty space where the 
Co-op used to be!

Our supermarket, a small store 
compared to some with miles of 
aisles, is so convenient, and pro-
vides excellent choices for food 
and other items.

Most days I cook what I hope 
are healthy meals, and I also en-
joy making meals for family and 
friends, and can almost always 
find what I need at the Co-op. 
There are a few things I might 
buy at MOM’s or another place, 
but at the Co-op I can find, for 
example, chicken tenders (a Co-
op regular) so perfectly trimmed 
and reasonably priced, and also 
fresh fish, and all the chia seeds, 
flaxseed meal, etc. I need to make 
granola bars, and so much more.

I also recently purchased a 
beautiful Christmas wreath sold 
by a local civic organization, 
tracing paper, package tape, a 
birthday card at half price and a 
bottle of wine!

The employees are pleasant, 
the pharmacy is convenient, and 
someone’s outside if you need a 
hand with carts or bags.

Financial concerns are not sur-
prising with so much competition 
around, but by shopping at the 
Co-op we get the dual benefit of 
buying excellent food and sup-
plies close to home and support-
ing a unique community resource!

Angela Buckley

Support for the Co-op
I am writing in response to 

Phillipe Orlando’s letter published 
last week. Mr. Orlando writes 
“How is it possible that we sup-
port mandating that Co-op staff 
work on Thanksgiving?” but there 
are thousands of people who 
work on the holidays – doctors, 
nurses, police officers, veterinar-
ians and even the good people 
of the Greenbelt Youth Center 
who staffed the Gobble Wobble. 
Working on Thanksgiving is not 
a human rights violation.

The Co-op grocery store is 
trying to stay afloat and adding a 
few extra hours for people who 
need last-minute items for the 
biggest eating day of the year 
makes sense. Instead of pub-
licly bashing the store, we need 
to encourage people to shop at 
the Co-op. Greenbelt and the  
Roosevelt Center would not be 
the same if it didn’t have a gro-
cery store. The Co-op is a huge 
part of what makes Greenbelt 
great!

People who regularly shop at 
Giant or Safeway should give the 
Co-op a try. I shop for a family 
of five and I get everything I 
need at the Co-op. The selection 
is surprisingly large for the size 
of the store. The meat and deli 
products are excellent, bakery 
items are fresh and the selection 
of items like protein bars, cheeses 
and prepared foods is great. The 
produce is not 100 percent reli-
able, as is true for most stores, 
but I go into the store with an 
open mind and I make selections 
based on the things that look 
good, not what’s on my list. The 
lines are rarely long and when 
they are the staff responds by 
adding more cashiers – some-
thing that never happens at other 
stores. The staff is helpful and 
friendly and I can get in and out 
with a week’s worth of groceries 
in under an hour.

The idea that the Co-op “has 
no reason to stay in business” if 
it doesn’t have perfect organic 
produce is elitist. Most people 
(even people in our progressive 
community) go to the grocery 
store to get good food at reason-
able prices.

The Co-op is a great resource 
in our community and it’s im-
portant to support it with your 
dollar.

Julie Maul

Admired from Afar
I was very sorry to hear the 

news of Peter Walpole’s pass-
ing in the November 28 issue. 
Though I never spoke with him, 
I often saw him on the UMD 
shuttle with a book in hand. As 
a fellow book lover, I admired 
the extraordinary variety of his 
reading list from afar, and I was 
always curious to see what his 
latest book was. I regret that I 
never got to know him, but I 
appreciated being able to learn 
about him and his life from his 
obituary. I’m looking forward 
to watching his recommended 
movie, The Spy Who Dumped 
Me, in his honor.

Eric McKenzie

Can Turkeys
Trot Fairly?

Re: Dec 5, Greenbelt’s Gobble 
Wobble: A Fun Run Before the 
Feast

Perhaps I should have com-
peted in the 5K run, but I would 
have lost because I am a senior.

If I had been 50 years younger 
and had run the race in the short-
est time, I would have been the 
first-place winner, but I would 
have felt guilty because of the 
hundred or so competitors who 
would have had zero chance of 
winning.

I understand that it would take 
(historically unfunded by Green-
belt) technology, expertise and 
staffing to calculate and assign to 
each runner a handicap number, 
so that the 5K race would be fair 
to all ages – male and female.

But such a system is already 
in use in the Dipsea Race, www.
dipsea.org/.

I believe that use of this sys-
tem would result in persons of all 
ages doing more to improve their 
own health via exercising. Some 
would even improve their diets in 
order to improve their run times.

A temporary, cheap way of 
managing these races would be 
to not declare any winners, but to 
provide each competitor only her/
his time measurement.

Given that a handicap-cal-
culated race could result in an 
adult-driven 9-year-old becoming 
a winner, I would suggest that no 
person be allowed to compete if 
he/she has not yet reached a pre-
determined age at which he/she 
would have reached appropriate 
physical maturity. Some mature 
more slowly, so a safety margin 
should be built in.

Greenbelt has found a lot of 
ways to be great. How about this 
one?

Work for another day: Cal-
culate how persons with various 
disabilities could compete fairly.

Bill Norwood

recycling bins wherever there is 
a trash bin. A resident said she 
had to go much further to deposit 
her recyclables. Pauley noted 
that recycling was a problem 
because often children took out 
the trash and didn’t understand 
the difference. Franklin Park was 
recommended to contact the city 
recycling coordinator Luisa Ro-
bles, who has information and 
materials.

Parking Enforcement
A resident complained that 

when he arrives home from work 
late at night, there’s nowhere for 
him to park and suggested as-
signed parking. Knight responded 
that, on the whole, the benefits of 
unassigned parking outweighed 
the drawbacks, as it offered more 
flexibility. The towing company 
is assiduous in removing illegally 
parked cars and Knight encour-
aged residents to report double- 
or illegally parked vehicles to the 
towing company.

Corporate Priorities 
Gail Comfort, regional man-

ager for Franklin Park, explained 
that local management presents 
its priorities to the corporate 
owners, who then select which 
will be accomplished. In the 
next round, additional window 
replacements and recreational 
facilities are among the items to 
be evaluated. Roofs, parking lots 
and hallways are always being 
renewed in rotation.  

When the owners took over 
Franklin Park, the plan was first 
to tackle dilapidated building in-
teriors. This is now mostly done 
and they are moving on to the 
exteriors. Hallways, for example, 
are being refurbished in order of 
their state of repair and will then 
become part of an ongoing cycle 
of renewal over time.

Census
Davis emphasized the impor-

tance of a complete census count 
so that federal money can flow to 
the community. Every missed res-
ident would cost about $18,000 
in lost federal and state monies. 

Furthermore, with the removal 
of the proposed question on citi-
zenship, there is no information 
on the census that would reveal a 
resident’s immigration status. She 
requested that Franklin Park get 
the information out to members.

Census forms are available to 
submit online, by phone or by 
mail and are available in several 
languages, including Spanish.

COUNCIL from page 9
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Greenbelt 301.474.4144 | Shipley’s Choice Medical Park 410.987.8800

MCCARL
 DENTAL GROUP

www.McCarlDental.com

$55 DENTAL IMPLANT CONSULTATION 
INCLUDES DENTAL EXAM AND DIGITAL X-RAYS

Dental    Implants–The Permanent Solution to Missing Teeth

Over 250 5-star reviews!

Dr. Jay McCarl, Dr. Dianna Lee, Dr. Clayton McCarl, Dr. Richard Duarte, and Dr. David McCarl 
are licensed general dentists.

Greenbelt resident. “The families 
are here, the elders are here, the 
kids are running around, having a 
good time.” 

Another Greenbelt resident, 
Brooke Kenny, came to the event 
with her husband and two kids. 
She says that she’s gone to the 
event about three to five times in 
the past. 

“I love that a lot of neighbors 
are here and that it’s a local 

event. There’s not too many local 
events left these days,” Kenny 
said. 

With Christmas carols per-
formed by the Brass Choir, San-
ta’s arrival and hot chocolate, 
there was a little something for 
everyone. 

“Every time you’ve got great 
music, you’ve got the kids, 
you’ve got a great atmosphere 
and environment,” Byrd said. 

Greenbelt Festival of Lights 2019

Here comes Santa Claus, here comes Santa Claus, right down Roosevelt 
Center Lane!

Greenbelt's resident 
sidewalk chalk artist, 
Vijay Parameshwaran, 
celebrated the Festival 
of Lights with a happy 
holiday drawing.

The Greenbelt  Com-
munity band regales the 
crowd with festive holiday 
favorites at the Festival 
of Lights tree lighting 
ceremony.

The shopping picks up at the Festival of Lights Art and Craft Fair on Saturday, 
December 7.

Zuri Kenyatte sells packaged popcorn and lemonade at her booth. 
The Festival of Lights Art and Craft Fair supports young entrepre-
neurs by accepting youth applicants each year. 

Lucie and Tom Pentz brought their sock monkey family all the way from 
Pennsylvania.

“And that’s aided in part by 
the fact that it’s a great com-
munity.” 

The night came to an end 
with a showing of How the 
Grinch Stole Christmas (1966) 
inside Old Greenbelt Theatre. 

Kaitlyn Cupelli is a Uni-
versity of Maryland journalism  
student reporting for the News 
Review.

- Photos on left by 
Gary Childs

- Photos on right by 
Amanda Larsen


